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Alaska FSA State Directors News 

Where did half of this year go!  July is here and the days are getting 
shorter.  Alaska never ceases to amaze with more than 19 hours of 
sunlight and nights that don’t get dark.  We live in a beautiful place 
that is a vacation destination for many, just not this year.  My wife 
and I have talked about how blessed our life in this northern part of 
the world is, with family living close, gardens that produce lots of 
food, markets to buy everything we might desire and friends that we 
get to work with in this wonderful industry. 

July always brings to me patriotic thoughts as we celebrate our 
nations independence.  Wise words are incorporated into the 
Declaration of Independence and often quoted.  We as citizens in 
this country enjoy “unalienable Rights, that among these are Life, 
Liberty and the pursuit of Happiness”.  General Washington was at 
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Northern County Office  
PO Box 585 
Delta Junction, AK 99737 

County Executive 
Director/Farm Loan 
Manager Lloyd Wilhelm  
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Palmer, AK 99645 

County Executive 
Director/Farm Loan 
Manager Erin Sturdivant  
907-761-7754  
Fax: 907-761-7789  
Email:  
erin.sturdivant@usda.gov 

Hours Monday-Friday  
8:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 

Committee Meetings:  
Northern Co TBA  
Southern Co August 11,10 
a.m. 

Please contact your local FSA 
Office for questions specific to 
your operation or county. 

the time, fighting the Revolutionary war and he made sure the 
Declaration was read to every troop unit as a reminder of why they 
were fighting and what they were fighting for.  The importance of 
fighting for something, freedom and independence to enjoy more 
faith and family was and is still inspiring.  

The Holiday just celebrated brings about many family and 
community (not this year) celebrations.  The residents of the city of 
Palmer, came out in force and put together a Parade and other 
activities.  Many attended and enjoyed the community 
celebration.  Outdoor cookout enthusiasts gather with friends and 
families and bring their best to the grill, the Dutch oven and the 
cooler.  John Adams said this about celebrating the date to 
commemorate the signing of the Declaration of Independence into 
history: “It ought to be solemnized with pomp and parade, with 
shows, games, sports, guns, bells, bonfires and illuminations, from 
one end of this continent to the other, from this time forward 
forever. 

We can all be very grateful of the bounty this country and state 
have.  Our industry produces the best tasting and freshest products 
that can be consumed.  It takes hard work to turn natural resources 
into sellable and consumable goods.  The freedom of trade among 
states is one of the many things that has made our county truly 
great.  We can enjoy orange juice with our Avocado toast along 
with AK grown bacon and eggs for breakfast.  The list of AK grown 
products is too numerous to mention, but my kitchen now has 
peonies for decoration.   

 

 

USDA Service Centers Resuming Office Visits in Some 
Locations While Taking Precautionary Measures to Help 
Prevent the Spread of Coronavirus 

Some USDA Service Centers in Alaska will begin allowing in-person office visits by appointment 
only. 

All Service Center visitors wishing to conduct business should call ahead to confirm the office’s 
status and make an appointment before visiting. Visitors will be pre-screened based on health 
concerns or recent travel and must adhere to social distancing guidelines. Visitors may also be 
required to wear a face covering during their appointment.  Field work will continue with appropriate 
social distancing. Our program delivery staff will be in the office and work with our producers in 
person, by phone, by email, or by using other online tools. 
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Online services are still available to customers, including our new Box and OneSpan functionality 
that enable customers to sign and share FSA and NRCS documents with USDA Service Center 
staff in just a few clicks. Producers can get started with a simple username and password for Box 
or, for OneSpan, a quick identity verification. Additional services are available to customers with an 
eAuth account, which provides access to the farmers.gov portal where producers can view USDA 
farm loan information and payments and view and track certain USDA program applications and 
payments. Through the FSA website, customers can access certain FSA programs and view FSA 
data, including maps, on FSAfarm+. Customers who do not already have an eAuth account can 
enroll at farmers.gov/sign-in. 

For the most current updates on available services and flexibilities due to COVID-19, or to find 
contact information for your local Service Center farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

Nominations Open for the 2020 County Committee Elections  

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) encourages all farmers, 
ranchers, and FSA program participants to take part in the Alaska Northern and Southern County 
Committee election nomination process. 

FSA’s county committees are a critical component of the day-to-day operations of FSA and allow 
grassroots input and local administration of federal farm programs. 

Committees are comprised of locally elected agricultural producers responsible for the fair and 
equitable administration of FSA farm programs in their counties. Committee members are 
accountable to the Secretary of Agriculture. If elected, members become part of a local decision 
making and farm program delivery process. 

A county committee is composed of three to 11 elected members from local administrative areas 
(LAA). Each member serves a three-year term. One-third of the seats on these committees are 
open for election each year. To be eligible for nomination and hold office as a committee member or 
alternate, a person must fulfill each of the following requirements: (1) be a producer with an interest 
in farming or ranching operations, (2) participate or cooperate in any FSA program provided for by 
law, (3) be a U.S. citizen, (4) be of legal voting age, (5) meet the basic eligibility requirements, and 
(6) reside in the county or multi-county jurisdiction in which they will be serving. 

County committees may have an appointed advisor to further represent the local interests of 
underserved farmers and ranchers. Underserved producers are beginning, women and other 
minority farmers and ranchers and landowners and/or operators who have limited resources. 

All nomination forms for the 2020 election must be postmarked or received in the local USDA 
Service Center by Aug. 1, 2020 (or next business day). For more information on FSA county 
committee elections and appointments, refer to the FSA fact sheet: Eligibility to Vote and Hold 
Office as a COC Member available online at: fsa.usda.gov/elections.  

This year, nominations and elections will be held in the following Alaska LAAs: 

Southern County LAA-3 

LAA-3 Matanuska Borough. 
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Northern County LAA-2 

LAA-2 Area beginning where the Clearwater road intersects the AK Hwy NE to north line of 
Southeast Fairbanks census area, proceeding NE to Canadian border, then SE following Canadian 
border, where the Alaska Gateway Regional Educational Attendance Area (AKGREAA) line 
intersects the Canadian border, turning NW following AKGREAA line to the AK Hwy, then proceed 
NW on AK Hwy to Clearwater road. 

For more information about county committees, please contact the Northern County FSA office at 
907-895-4242 and the Southern County FSA office at 907-761-7754 or visit fsa.usda.gov/elections. 

 

USDA Reminds Alaska Producers to Complete Crop Acreage 
Reports 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offices in Alaska are currently open to phone and virtual 
appointments only but can still work with producers on timely filing crop acreage reports. FSA staff 
can provide assistance over the phone, by email and through virtual meetings via Microsoft Teams. 

The following acreage reporting dates are applicable in Alaska: 

May 31, 2020                            Nursery 

July 15, 2020                            All other spring planted crops, CRP, Perennial Forage 

For 2021 Crop Year 

September 30, 2020                Value-loss crops and controlled environment crops   

                                                (except Nursery) 

December 15, 2020                   Fall-Seeded Small Grains 

January 2, 2021                         Honey 

In order to comply with FSA program eligibility requirements, all producers must file an accurate 
crop acreage report by the applicable deadline. FSA staff is still able to assist producers in 
completing acreage reports, including providing maps. 

FSA county offices in Alaska will provide maps to producers through email with instructions for 
completing the maps. After planting is complete, producers should return completed maps and the 
acreage reporting sheet by mail or email. 

After completed maps and all acreage reporting information is received, FSA will make software 
updates and email producers the completed Report of Acreage form (FSA-578) to sign. Producers 
must return the signed form certifying their acreage report to the FSA office through the mail. 

The following exceptions apply to acreage reporting dates: 
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• If the crop has not been planted by the acreage reporting date, then the acreage must be 
reported no later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the acreage reporting date, then the acreage 
must be reported no later than 30 calendars days after purchase or acquiring the lease. 
Appropriate documentation must be provided to the county office. 

Producers should also report crop acreage they intended to plant, but due to natural disaster, were 
unable to plant. Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, no 
later than 15 calendar days after the final planting date as established by FSA and USDA’s Risk 
Management Agency. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the acreage 
reporting date for NAP-covered crops is the earlier of the dates listed above or 15 calendar days 
before grazing or harvesting of the crop begins. 

If you have applied for organic certification and do not receive it before the acreage reporting 
deadline, you may provide the necessary documentation to FSA immediately upon receipt from the 
certifying agent. 

For questions, please contact your local FSA office. To locate your local FSA office 
visit farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 

USDA Encourages Producers to Consider NAP Risk 
Protection Coverage Before Crop Sales Deadlines 

The Farm Service Agency encourages producers to examine available USDA crop risk protection 
options, including federal crop insurance and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) 
coverage, before the applicable crop sales deadline. 

Producers are reminded that crops not covered by insurance may be eligible for NAP. Beginning, 
underserved and limited resource farmers are now eligible for free catastrophic level coverage. 

Federal crop insurance covers crop losses from natural adversities such as drought, hail and 
excessive moisture. NAP covers losses from natural disasters on crops for which no permanent 
federal crop insurance program is available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, 
fruits, vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, 
honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops. 

Producers can determine if crops are eligible for federal crop insurance or NAP by visiting 
https://webapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/ActuarialInformationBrowser2018/CropCriteria.aspx. 

The 2018 Farm Bill reinstates higher levels of coverage, from 50 to 65 percent of expected 
production in 5 percent increments, at 100 percent of the average market price. Producers of 
organics and crops marketed directly to consumers also may exercise the “buy-up” option to obtain 
NAP coverage of 100 percent of the average market price at the coverage levels of between 50 and 
65 percent of expected production. NAP basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average 
market price for crop losses that exceed 50 percent of expected production.    
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For all coverage levels, the NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop or $825 per producer per 
county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties.   

Deadlines for coverage vary by state and crop. To learn more about NAP visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/nap or contact your local USDA Service Center. To find your local USDA Service 
Centers go to http://offices.usda.gov.  

Federal crop insurance coverage is sold and delivered solely through private insurance agents. 
Agent lists are available at all USDA Service Centers or at USDA’s online Agent Locator: 
http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/#. Producers can use the USDA Cost Estimator, 
https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx, to predict insurance premium costs. 

 

USDA Issues First Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 
Payments 

U.S. Secretary of Agriculture Sonny Perdue today announced the USDA Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) has already approved more than $545 million in payments to producers who have applied for 
the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program. FSA began taking applications May 26, and the agency 
has received over 86,000 applications for this important relief program. 

In the first six days of the application period, FSA has already made payments to more than 35,000 
producers. Out of the gate, the top five states for CFAP payments are Illinois, Kansas, Wisconsin, 
Nebraska, and South Dakota. USDA has released data on application progress and program 
payments and will release further updates each Monday at 2:00pm ET. The report can be viewed at 
farmers.gov/cfap. 

FSA will accept applications through August 28, 2020. Through CFAP, USDA is making available 
$16 billion in financial assistance to producers of agricultural commodities who have suffered a five-
percent-or-greater price decline due to COVID-19 and face additional significant marketing costs as 
a result of lower demand, surplus production, and disruptions to shipping patterns and the orderly 
marketing of commodities. 

In order to do this, producers will receive 80 percent of their maximum total payment upon approval 
of the application. The remaining portion of the payment, not to exceed the payment limit, will be 
paid at a later date nationwide, as funds remain available. 

Getting Help from FSA 

New customers seeking one-on-one support with the CFAP application process can call 877-508-
8364 to speak directly with a USDA employee ready to offer general assistance. This is a 
recommended first step before a producer engages the team at the FSA county office at their local 
USDA Service Center. 

Producers can download the CFAP application and other eligibility forms from farmers.gov/cfap. 
Also, on that webpage, producers can find a payment calculator to help producers identify sales and 
inventory records needed to apply and calculate potential payments. Producers self-certify their 
records when applying for CFAP and that documentation is not submitted with the application. 
However, producers may be asked for their documentation to support the certification of eligible 
commodities, so producers should retain the information used to complete their application. 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fnap%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C1ccf550cadd04ffe1b6508d82433576d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637299150215562761&sdata=4T0VZ84Ukucqq3JMAOfrPPEx72hJ%2FSaFEaF8cL70X9k%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Foffices.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C1ccf550cadd04ffe1b6508d82433576d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637299150215567757&sdata=HpkQ6Qk4F6Cefql1XWBn%2BlPbZ25SJ1W%2BuoPV6NTerb0%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fprodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2FAgentLocator%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C1ccf550cadd04ffe1b6508d82433576d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637299150215567757&sdata=vwmTLSWbsXL%2FvLKdt%2FXpm%2BfLwE9lnMxoALgopBO0U%2Bs%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fewebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2Fcostestimator%2FDefault.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C1ccf550cadd04ffe1b6508d82433576d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637299150215572744&sdata=pDEduLE1IX1NyDYY2oRfek6asZMizdT%2B10fTrsj6r8Y%3D&reserved=0
http://www.farmers.gov/cfap/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/cfap/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Those who use the online calculator tool will be able to print a pre-filled CFAP application, sign it, 
and submit it to your local FSA office either electronically or via hand delivery through an office drop 
box. Please contact your local office to determine the preferred delivery method for your local office. 
Team members at FSA county offices will be able to answer detailed questions and help producers 
apply quickly and efficiently through phone and online tools. Find contact information for your local 
office at farmers.gov/cfap. 

Policy Clarifications 

FSA has been working with stakeholder groups to provide further clarification to producers on the 
CFAP program. For example, the agency has published a matrix of common marketing contracts 
that impact eligibility for non-specialty crops and has provided a table that crosswalks common 
livestock terms to CFAP cattle categories. Updated information can be found in the frequently asked 
questions section of the CFAP website. 

More Information 

To find the latest information on CFAP, visit farmers.gov/CFAP or call 877-508-8364. 

 

FSA Implements Set-Aside Loan Provision for Customers 
Impacted by COVID-19  

Set-Aside Delays Loan Payments for Borrowers  

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will broaden the use of the Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) loan 
provision, normally used in the wake of natural disasters, to allow farmers with USDA farm loans 
who are affected by COVID-19, and are determined eligible, to have their next payment set aside. In 
some cases, FSA may also set aside a second payment for farmers who have already had one 
payment set aside because of a prior designated disaster. 

FSA direct loan borrowers will receive a letter with the details of the expanded Disaster Set-Aside 
authorities, which includes the possible set-aside of annual operating loans, as well as explanations 
of the additional loan servicing options that are available. To discuss or request a loan payment Set-
Aside, borrowers should call or email the farm loan staff at their local FSA county office. 

The set-aside payment’s due date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or extended up to 
twelve months in the case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-aside will continue to 
accrue interest until it is repaid. This aims to improve the borrower’s cashflow in the current 
production cycle. 

FSA previously announced it was relaxing the loan-making process and adding flexibilities for 
servicing direct and guaranteed loans to provide credit to producers in need. Direct loan applicants 
and borrowers are encouraged to contact their local FSA county office to discuss loan making and 
servicing flexibilities and other needs or concerns. Customers participating in FSA’s guaranteed 
loan programs are encouraged to contact their lender. Information on these flexibilities, and office 
contact information, can be found on farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

FSA will be accepting most forms and applications by facsimile or electronic signature. Some 
services are also available online to customers with an eAuth account, which provides access to the 
farmers.gov portal where producers can view USDA farm loan information and certain program  
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applications and payments. Customers can track payments, report completed practices, request 
conservation assistance and electronically sign documents. Customers who do not already have an 
eAuth account can enroll at farmers.gov/sign-in.  

USDA Service Centers are open for business by phone appointment only, and field work will 
continue with appropriate social distancing. While program delivery staff will continue to come into 
the office, they will be working with producers by phone and using online tools whenever possible. 
All Service Center visitors wishing to conduct business with the FSA, Natural Resources 
Conservation Service or any other Service Center agency are required to call their Service Center 
to schedule a phone appointment. More information can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

FSA Reminds Producers of Ongoing Disaster Assistance 
Program Signup 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has started making payments through the Wildfire and 
Hurricane Indemnity Program – Plus (WHIP+) to agricultural producers who suffered eligible losses 
because of drought or excess moisture in 2018 and 2019. Signup for these causes of loss opened 
March 23, and producers who suffered losses from drought (in counties designated D3 or above), 
excess moisture, hurricanes, floods, tornadoes, typhoons, volcanic activity, snowstorms or wildfires 
can still apply for assistance through WHIP+. 

To be eligible for WHIP+, producers must have suffered losses of certain crops, trees, bushes or 
vines in counties with a Presidential Emergency Disaster Declaration or a Secretarial Disaster 
Designation (primary counties only) for qualifying natural disaster events that occurred in calendar 
years 2018 or 2019. Also, losses located in a county not designated by the Secretary as a primary 
county may be eligible if a producer provides documentation showing that the loss was due to a 
qualifying natural disaster event. 

For losses due to drought, a producer is eligible if any area of the county in which the loss occurred 
was rated D3, or extreme drought, or higher on the U.S. Drought Monitor during calendar years 
2018 or 2019. Producers who suffered losses should contact their FSA county office. 

In addition to the recently added eligible losses of drought and excess moisture, FSA will implement 
a WHIP+ provision for crop quality loss that resulted in price deductions or penalties when 
marketing crops damaged by eligible disaster events. To ensure an effective program for all 
impacted farmers, the Agency is currently gathering information on the extent of quality loss from 
producers and stakeholder organizations. 

USDA Service Centers, including FSA county offices, are open for business by phone only, and 
field work will continue with appropriate social distancing. While program delivery staff will continue 
to come into the office, they will be working with producers by phone and using online tools 
whenever possible. All Service Center visitors wishing to conduct business with the FSA, Natural 
Resources Conservation Service or any other Service Center agency are required to call their 
Service Center to schedule a phone appointment. More information on Service Centers can be 
found at farmers.gov/coronavirus, and more information on WHIP+ can be found at 
farmers.gov/whip-plus. 
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Farm Storage Facility Loans 

FSA’s Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-interest financing to producers to 
build or upgrade storage facilities and to purchase portable (new or used) structures, equipment and 
storage and handling trucks. 

The low-interest funds can be used to build or upgrade permanent facilities to store commodities. 
Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, 
minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, honey, 
renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, floriculture, hops, maple 
sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture 
(excluding systems that maintain live animals through uptake and discharge of water). Qualified 
facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold storage facilities for eligible commodities. 

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security agreement and loans between 
$50,000 and $100,000 may require additional security. Loans exceeding $100,000 require 
additional security. 

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional farm 
products, and underserved producers. 

To learn more about the FSA Farm Storage Facility Loan, visit fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport  or contact 
your local FSA county office. To find your local FSA office, visit offices.usda.gov. 

 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in these meetings 
and/or events should contact Lloyd Wilhelm, Northern CED, at (907) 895-4242, Erin Sturdivant, 
Southern CED, at (907) 761-7754 or Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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